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A case heard by the Court of Appeal earlier this year 

will affect many in the education sector; holiday pay 

for workers, who only work part of the year and have 

no contractually set hours, should not be calculated 

on a pro-rata basis. 

In the case of The Harper Trust v Brazel, the Court of 

Appeal has ruled that part-year workers on a permanent 

contract but with no set hours, are entitled to have their 

statutory holiday pay calculated on the basis of their 

average earnings over the previous 12-week period 

before taking leave. 

Many employers use a pro-rata calculation of annual pay 

to work out holiday pay for part-year workers without 

normal working hours. This ruling is likely to mean that 

higher holiday pay payments are due to part-year workers 

with no set hours, and employers risk claims for unlawful 

deductions where pro-rata calculations have previously 

been made. 

The case was brought by music teacher, Lesley Brazel, 

who worked during term time at a school on a permanent 

contract of employment but was paid only for the hours 

she worked. These varied from term to term, depending 

on how many children were taking music lessons. Under 

the terms of her contract she was entitled to holiday of 5.6 

weeks (in line with the statutory entitlement) and was 

required to take that holiday out of term time. 

Under the Working Time Regulations 1998 (WTRs), 

holiday pay should be calculated at the rate of a week's 

pay for each week of leave.  

For Ms Bezel, holiday pay was calculated by multiplying 

her pay for the hours she worked each term by 12.07 per 

cent, a commonly used set percentage to calculate 

holiday entitlement for those with irregular working hours 

and as set out in the ACAS guide to holidays and holiday 

pay. 

𝟓. 𝟔 𝐖𝐞𝐞𝐤𝐬 𝐇𝐨𝐥𝐢𝐝𝐚𝐲 𝐄𝐧𝐭𝐢𝐭𝐥𝐞𝐦𝐞𝐧𝐭

(𝟓𝟐 𝑾𝒆𝒆𝒌𝒔 −  𝟓. 𝟔 𝑾𝒆𝒆𝒌𝒔 𝑯𝒐𝒍𝒊𝒅𝒂𝒚 𝑬𝒏𝒕𝒊𝒕𝒍𝒆𝒎𝒆𝒏𝒕)
 

The Court of Appeal has said there is no reason to pro-

rata entitlement in this way, as the WTRs state that 

holiday pay should be calculated in accordance with the 

“week's pay provisions” of the Employment Rights Act 

1996 (ERA). 

Under the ERA’s provisions, where a worker does not 

have normal working hours, holiday pay should be taken 

to be the worker's average weekly pay in the 12 weeks 

before leave starts (excluding any weeks in which no 

remuneration was payable). 

Employment partner, Karen Cole, said: 

“Holiday pay can be a real minefield for employers, but 

this ruling is clear on the treatment of part-year permanent 

contracts. Employers who engage workers on a 

permanent basis for part of the year, which may include 

zero-hour arrangements, should check their approach to 

holiday pay calculations to ensure they get it right going 

forwards. 

Employers should also be aware that workers may bring 

a claim to recover under payments for the previous two-

year period presented as an unlawful deduction from 

wages claim. It is, therefore, vital they check records 

retrospectively.” 

For information on holiday pay or other employment 

matters, contact Karen Cole today. 
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